
MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 04/16

Held on Monday 4th April 2016 in the Poppy Room, Bottisham Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Bryant – Chair. Cllr’s Brown, Buchanan, Dickson, Hall, Latif, Maczkiewicz, O’Dell and Ogborn.  D/Cllr Sharp and C/Cllr Shuter were also present for part of the meeting.
56.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Jerman and Jolley and also from D/Cllr Chaplin.

57.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
The minutes of 7th March were agreed and signed.

58.
MEMBERS’ DECLARATION OF INTEREST:
None declared.

59.
MATTERS ARISING:
a)  Land off of Bell Road – grass cutting
As outlined in the finance minutes a resident from Ox Meadow had contacted the Clerk regarding the problems they were having in getting the Maintenance Company to cut the grass area off of Bell Road as they say this is not in their contract.  Cllr Bryant asked that we consider whether the Parish Council should be obligated to cut this area for a period of a year to enable residents to establish a Residents Association, which we were of the opinion was supposed to happen or to at least negotiate with David Wilson Homes and the Maintenance Company.  The Clerk had received a quote for the area which was £45 every 2 weeks. Cllr Hall objected to this as she felt it set a precedent for the future.  Cllr Ogborn agreed with this and said it was a lot of money for us to pay.  He also felt that if we did this a Residents Association would never be formed and we would continue to take on the responsibility.  Cllr Bryant had looked at the area and said it was a mess but Cllr Ogborn said it was not dangerous or an obstruction to anyone.  Cllr Brown quite liked the area looking natural and would prefer to leave it as it is to attract local wildlife.  We were told that David Wilson Homes set up a meeting to discuss forming a Residents Association but the resident that wrote to us said the letter did not mention the need to form a Resident’s Association.

ACTION:  CLERK TO INFORM RESIDENT PC WILL NOT CUT GRASS AREA

b)  East Cambs Transport Strategy Seminar

Cllr’s Brown and O’Dell attended this seminar and Cllr Brown went through the draft plan.  Both were extremely disappointed that Bottisham did not seem to feature and no area in the south seemed to be represented at all apart from the cycleway from Lode to Quy being mentioned.  Cllr O’Dell reinforced that Littleport and Ely were the only areas that seemed to be featured.  Cllr Ogborn thought that the Soham railway station may alleviate traffic problems here slightly if fewer cars were trying to get into Cambridge.  C/Cllr Shuter said he has asked for this whole strategy to be looked at again as it did not seem good enough.  He felt that the Soham rail loop was a valuable route to getting people into Cambridge but had asked Abelio Greater Anglia to look at their timetables as the current train times put people off, for example it came in 10 minutes too late to get people to Hills Road Sixth Form.  C/Cllr Shuter was determined to get something done about this.  D/Cllr Sharp agreed with the points raised and had spoken to officers at East Cambs.  He will also be putting comments in before the consultation closes as he feels it has been thrown together with little thought.  C/Cllr Shuter felt that co-ordination with Suffolk was the key but he was not getting any answers as to whether an approach to them had been made.
c)  Local Highways Improvement Fund
We had been informed at the last meeting that we had been unsuccessful in our bid for extra lay-bys at the shops.  The Finance Committee had discussed whether we wanted to pay for this work to be done ourselves at a cost of £10K.  It had been suggested to Cllr Bryant by Highways that we approach local shopkeepers for help with funding. Although this was thought to be a good idea we would still have to provide the majority of the funding ourselves.  Cllr Buchanan felt we had other things to provide at the moment and perhaps we should do the Neighbourhood Plan first and see from that what people want.  C/Cllr Shuter confirmed that the pot of money was very small and he doubted that we would be successful with this bid the next time round. Cllr Bryant said we did not have enough CIL money saved up yet and suggested that we defer until later in the year and discuss again.  This was agreed by all.
60.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter had asked Highways to clear and reinstate the footpath as much as possible on the A1303 leading up to Stonetime after a resident had complained that she was unable to walk her children to school.   He has also requested that the grass verge here is cut in a timely manner. He had informed her that it was unlikely that there would be funds for a new path to be put in and the voting procedure of the Local Highways Improvement Fund would not score the scheme highly as it would not be widely used and there had been no accidents in the area.  There had been a vote on the motion put forward that the County Council were not happy with devolution as it stands.  Many people were in favour in joining with Bedfordshire or Hertfordshire depending on where they lived.  C/Cllr Shuter reported that borders caused so many problems and a document has been produced with the potential for funding to get over this border problem. However the document does not address having a unitary authority which C/Cllr Shuter thinks should be considered.  The Clerk asked C/Cllr Shuter if he was able to obtain a list of pavements that were due for resurfacing work as we were aware some work would be taking place in the spring.  C/Cllr Shuter had spoken with Highways regarding the footpath on the A1303 from Bell Road to the High Street entrance.  He was hopeful that once resources allowed this would be resurfaced.  The Clerk also asked if he could speak to Highways about repairing the grass verge on the A1303 where a fatal accident had recently taken place as it was a constant reminder to people with the way it had been left.

District

D/Cllr Sharp did not have a lot to report but reinforced his commitment to the Transport Strategy as he felt that this area had been omitted from the document.  Cllr Bryant also asked him if he was able to find out any information about what we needed to do to put up a Christmas tree in the village. CAPALC had given us the reply that we needed to do a risk assessment which seemed obvious but we wanted to make sure there were no other requirements needed looking from a health and safety point of view.
Consultation re. Bottisham Village College
Cllr Buchanan asked that we bring forward this item on the agenda as C/Cllr Shuter is a governor of the school.  With regard to recent plans for extending the form of entry to the school from 7 to 10 a planning application will be forthcoming from BVC.  Letters had already been sent to immediate neighbours and also to all the roads off of Lode Road in the area.  This is a preliminary document and issues such as car parking and light interference will be addressed.  This extension to the school will enable families in Lode, Quy etc, to make sure their children get a place at the school.  Cllr Buchanan also outlined new guidelines for safe guarding children which have been made known to parents and has been put on the website.  A system of card entry locks have been put on doors into the College making the school more secure during the day. The majority of schools will have fencing for security but this is not planned for BVC at present.  People will still be able to use the playing field out of school hours.  Cllr Buchanan had been asked and found that there is no public right of way across the Village College land.

C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

61.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a) Electrical Recycling
Several residents have asked when the next collection would be.  No date has been arranged and although we have been told we can no longer be given a cash percentage as the price of metal was so low it was agreed that this was a service to the village and another date should be arranged.
ACTION: CLERK TO ARRANGE

b)  Street Name –Crystal Structures

Work had now started on the site and we had been asked for suggestions for a street name. It was agreed that it would be apt to stick with Crystal and Crystal Close was proposed by Cllr Buchanan which all agreed with.

ACTION: CLERK TO PASS ON TO ECDC

c) Speed limit changes in Lode and Bottisham

We have been notified by the County Council that they are proposing to change the speed limit from 40 to 30 on the Swaffham Road and  Quy Road. This would cover the area from Anglesey Abbey to the pedestrian crossing which all thought made sense.

d) Swaffham Drainage Board

Cllr Bryant met with a representative from the Swaffham Drainage Board which they had requested.  They are responsible for the drain/ditch from Bell Road right up to where the moat starts at Ox Meadow.  They need to come and clear the drain which is very overgrown, if the rain continues this could cause flooding.  To enable them to do this they have large machinery they need to bring in. They are not very happy with the fence that DW Homes installed.  They really need a gate there so they can get their equipment in.  The last time they cleared the drain approximately 2 years ago they removed part of the fence and Cllr Bryant asked if they would be able to put this back as it was dangerous for children.  They didn’t have a problem with this as long as it could be moved.  They have been trying unsuccessfully to get in touch with DW Homes for some time.  The Clerk will give them the contact details that we have.  They also required DW Homes to remove the 2 telegraph poles that they had installed as they were in the way.  The Drainage Board said they would object to further housing until these issues with DW Homes had been resolved.

ACTION: CLERK TO PASS ON CONTACT DETAILS

e) Sppedwatch

Cllr Bryant had received a report from Cllr Jolley regarding the East Cambs Safety Partnership Forum which, under its auspices now included Speedwatch.  It therefore seems that Speedwatch will continue as they are looking at forming more Speedwatch groups in villages and Cllr Jolley has been looking into replacing and updating the current equipment which would cost each parish council £500 or £250 if ECDC were able to contribute half the cost.  Cllr’s supported the continuation of Speedwatch.
62.
PLANNING:

a)  Planning applications received
All listed.  

b)  Local Plan

Cllr Buchanan thanked everyone for their comments.  The reply had now been sent to ECDC and a copy sent to all cllr’s.  It was also asked that the Clerk put a copy on the website.  We wait to hear back from ECDC now.

ACTION:  CLERK TO PUT ON WEBSITE

c)  Consultation re. BVC
This was covered under County and District reports.

63.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:

Work on the footpath in the cemetery had been done and the shed.  The tree surgeon had looked at the horse chestnut tree again and did not see that the tree needed any work done immediately.  Cllr Hall asked that next time they were in the cemetery could they look at the trees as the rear of the old cemetery.  Quotes for work to trees in the churchyard were being obtained and the Clerk will liaise with Mike Young before work commences.  Cllr O’Dell reported on the last meeting.  With regard to the vehicle activated sign which we still had, Cllr Bryant said that this needed to be near a lamp post to be able to work and although the Environment Committee wanted to put this in the High Street near the primary school this would need to be looked into further as there are not many lamp posts in this area where vision would not be blocked by parked cars.  Cllr Buchanan asked Cllr O’Dell to look at the footpath behind the cemetery between Vineyard Walk and Downing Close as this may soon need repairing.
ACTION:  CLLR O’DELL TO LOOK AT FOOTPATH

64.
FINANCE:
a)  to approve payment of outstanding accounts

Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




678.97


L Crown – Litter picking (4 weeks)



  52.50


J Fullwood – Litter picking (4weeks)


  52.50


Balfour Beatty maintenance agreement


203.42


Balfour Beatty – VAS Bell Road



862.81


Bordaline – Website





594.00

b) Minutes from meeting held 10th March

The minutes from the meeting had been sent to all cllr’s.  The Clerk distributed the end of year accounts which showed we had finished the year on £34416.96 although this may change slightly as the accounts will be audited shortly, interest added etc. and the Clerk will start work on this in the next few weeks.

65.
NEW CEMETERY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Ogborn reported that the National Trust is chasing Lord and Lady Fairhaven who are the tenants to gain access to the site for environmental testing.  This is proving to be a problem which Cllr Ogborn hopes will be solved soon otherwise we will be too late for testing and this will put us behind another year.
66.
COMMUNITY WORKING PARTY UPDATE:
Cllr Latif reported on the website preview event which was taking place this Saturday at the library, approximately 20 people had responded to say they were coming.  Margret Coles is kindly doing tea and cakes.  Cllr Brown thanked Cllr Latif for all her hard work with this project.  Cllr Bryant urged all cllr’s that hadn’t already to sign up for the emails linked to the website.

67.
ANCIENT MEADOWS OPEN SPACE:
We are still waiting on information from ECDC.

68.
NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN:
Cllr Maczkiewicz and Cllr Jolley went to the Neighbourhood Plan Seminar. Mark Deas from ACRE offered to come out and talk to Parish Council about this which all agreed would be a good idea and the Clerk will arrange.  Cllr Buchannan said at some point a working party would have to be formed.

69.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:
Lucy Frazer MP had written offering to hold an open meeting in the village during the summer recess.  Cllr Bryant asked that the Clerk write back confirming this would be acceptable to the parish council.  The Clerk pointed out that we had received several letters from organisations/charities seeking funding and asked what cllr’s wished to do.  We had £1000 set aside for grants which mostly went to organisations/clubs in the village.  We had decided not to advertise this funding once a year as had previously been the case as we had found it was the same organisations that responded each time.  Instead we would respond to each individual case as it came in during the year.  Cllr Maczkiewicz suggested that we pick one charity to support each year and give them a donation.  £200 was suggested.  This was thought to be a good idea and the Clerk will ask cllr’s before the next meeting if they have a charity they would wish to support.  Cllr’s will then vote at the next meeting on which charity they would wish to support for this year.
ACTION: CLERK TO RESPOND TO LUCY FRAZER MP AND CONTACT CLLRS RE. CHARITY

70.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

71.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

72.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

None.

73.
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be 9th May 2016 and will be in the Poppy Room at the Royal British Legion.


